Discover

Your Romance

Signs™

￼

Konstantin Lucas

&

Celeste Knight

Illustrations by Italo Ahumada

______

￼
Arrow Publications, LLC

Copyright © 2010 Arrow Publications, LLC.
All rights reserved. Except for use in any review, no portion of this book may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, without the express written permission of Arrow Publications.

ISBN: 978-1-934675-19-9

Arrow Publications, LLC
7716 Bells Mill Road
Bethesda, MD 20817
USA

arrow_info@arrowpub.com
www.arrowpub.com
www.myromancestory.com

Author recognizes that all trademarked items mentioned in the book belong to the trademark holders of said items.

The information contained in Discover Your Romance Signs is to be treated purely for entertainment purposes only. It is not a substitute for advice, programs, or treatment that you would normally receive from a licensed professional, such as a lawyer, doctor, psychiatrist, other health care provider, or financial advisor. Accordingly, MyRomanceStory.com and Arrow Publications, LLC provide no guarantees, implied warranties, or assurances of any kind, and will not be responsible for any interpretation made or used by the recipient of the information provided in this book.

Contents

Introduction

Taurus
(April 20th - May 20th)

Gemini
(May 21st - June 21st)

Cancer
(June 22nd - July 23rd)

Leo
(July 24th - August 23rd)

Virgo
(August 23rd - September 22nd)

Libra
(September 23rd – October 22nd)

Scorpio
(October 23rd – November 21st)

Sagittarius
(November 22nd–December 21st)

Capricorn
(December 22nd - January 19th)

Aquarius
(January 20- February 18th)

Pisces
(February 19th – March 20th)

About the Authors

Introduction

Learn how each sun sign matches up to the other signs of the Zodiac and discover you will offer you the most romantic relationship and ultimately become your dream mate. Remember the answers are in the stars.

￼

Aries
(March 21st - April 19th)

Aries are the superconductors of the zodiac, possessing enough energy to power a small city. The Aries woman is courageous, confident, and independent. Her mind works differently than others. Many people seek that which they feel they deserve. An Aries woman feels she deserves what she wants, precisely because she wants it. The matter is not open for debate. No man can find an Aries woman. She finds him. And when she has found him, she gets what she wants. Her sexual energy is equally as powerful, and many beds are destroyed every year by the passions of an Aries woman. Behind all this energy, though, is a vulnerable woman with a deep fear of inferiority. She will deny it, so it's best not to argue the matter. If a man can make the Aries woman feel loved like no other, he will find that there are no limits to her devotion.

If Aries desires...

Aries — Whatever happens when these two powerful forces come together, it's going to be big. These two stars can shine brightly together, but the tensions can be just as powerful as the passions. The two rams will have to keep their egos in check to keep from butting heads. If they manage to do that, they will enjoy the best sex of their lives. There's nothing he or she won't try, and whatever they do, they're going to still be at it well past dawn.

Taurus — These two have some large differences, and there will have to be compromises, something neither does easily. The Taurus man is a cautious, stubborn one who wants predictability. Aries seeks adventure, and is impatient with routine. If they can realize it, these two have what the other needs. If Aries is to find a stable relationship, she's going to have to settle down a bit. And Taurus needs to learn to live a little. There can be many benefits if these two can compromise. Aries will have to go easy on Taurus in the bedroom. He's a more reserved lover than Aries, but if anyone has the patience to deal with volatile Aries, it's a Taurus.

Gemini — The Aries woman lives for the moment, and the Gemini's mind is never resting. These two traits blend nicely together and can have a synergistic effect. He has an intellectual need to express himself, and Aries has no problem saying exactly what's on her mind. Whereas more sensitive signs find these two to be blunt and tactless, Gemini and Aries will not encounter this problem with each other. And Gemini is no prude, so he should have no trouble keeping up with Aries in the romance department.

Cancer — Cancers are charming men who can make any woman laugh. If you make an Aries laugh, she'll be all over you. So these two can be drawn to each other quite quickly. Later, there can be some choppy waters to cross for these two. Both are fiercely jealous. For Cancer, jealousy is a sign that he's loved. For Aries, it's a sign that something she wants can be taken from her. A jealous Aries is a force to be reckoned with. Cancer will have to learn to do without the jealousy and let Aries' devotion be the mark of her love for him. Cancer will seek a bit more sensitive lovemaking that is not in fiery Aries' nature. If Aries can be a bit more tender, it should work out fine.

Leo — These two are the superstars of the zodiac. Leo is the sign of sex, and in Aries, Leo will have met his match. These two will certainly wake the neighbors, break beds, and exhaust their energies in marathon lovemaking sessions. A problem can arise in that both want to dominate and rule the relationship. But it's a simple matter to solve. Leo wants to be king, and trust me, he's not going to let the matter slide. The trick for Aries then is to let Leo have all the adoration. Then Aries can have all the power, and Leo will never know or care that he's just a figurehead.

Virgo — Deep down, a Virgo seeks self-improvement. Therefore, he instinctively spots an ego a mile away and immediately goes about trying to deflate it with a regular dose of criticism. Aries will not tolerate a lot of criticism. She rules, and if you don't realize that, then she thinks there is something obviously wrong with you. If Virgo keeps it up, this independent gal will simply walk away. But Aries is also blunt, which Virgo will see as refreshingly honest. Hopefully, he'll listen closely when she complains about his criticism. Virgo is also a cautious lover and may not feed Aries' massive sexual appetite. Aries will have to inspire him to new heights or have her desires unfulfilled.

Libra — These two are opposites, and the road will be rocky. Though, there can be some rewards if these two can work out their differences. The Libra man is a charmer, and that charm will send tingles down Aries' spine. But that charm also works on a lot of other women. Jealous Aries will throw a fit, and intellectual Libra will see her as irrational. The trick for Aries is to realize that a thoughtful request for more attention will have a far greater effect than a tantrum. He may roam, but if Aries doesn't frighten him off, he'll come home eventually.

Scorpio — These two are drawn to each other's self-confidence, and when they make love, they can't get enough of each other. Yet, they are confident in very different ways. He is a highly intuitive introvert whose silence allows him to be an all-knowing observer. She is a fearless extrovert who has no problem demanding anything and everything. Both are shams. She is terrified of her inferiority, and Scorpio drowns in a torrent of powerful emotions. When one or the other gets wounded, the attack is ugly. No other signs will fight more fiercely. If this is to work, they will have to learn to keep the passion behind closed doors where it brings them closer together rather than violently tearing them apart.

Sagittarius — Sagittarians and Aries are the most blunt signs in the zodiac. The only problem is that Aries likes to tell the truth, but she doesn't take it so well. Sag will have to exercise a bit more tact than usual to keep Aries from blowing up. While these two may fight often, both are quick to forgive and therefore make a great pair. Sagittarius' adventurous nature will greatly satisfy Aries' sexually, and Aries has the independence to let Sag wander. That is, as long as he doesn't roam in the wrong direction and inflame Aries’ jealous passions.

Capricorn — These two are quite different, and it may be hard to find common ground. Capricorn is cautious. Aries is bold. He seeks security. She seeks adventure. He is patient and plans carefully. She doesn't know the meaning of the word “patient.” And whereas Aries will tear clothes off his back, he'll carefully unbutton her blouse, one button at a time. For this to work, Capricorn will have to get used to a little adventure, and Aries will have to learn a little patience and prudence.

Aquarius — If Aries is looking for adventure, Aquarius has enough adventure to zing Aries' heart any day. He's quirky, unconventional, and independent. These are the qualities any Aries will love. The only problem is that Aquarius' idealistic nature tends to leave him more focused on the happiness of everyone, and disinterested in the individual. So, he can appear aloof and detached when Aries demands attention, as Aries will certainly do. Aquarius will need to devote a bit more time to this woman or he'll certainly feel her wrath.

Pisces — Pisces is the most sensitive and yielding sign of all. Aries' nature looms so large that this highly confident gal can swallow Pisces whole. And brash Aries will leave fragile Pisces in pieces if she isn't careful. Sensitivity training is definitely in order if Aries hopes to make this one last. In return, she'll have herself a sincerely compassionate man, who will return her devotions with an enormous amount of affection. In the bedroom, he's more the submissive type, which will work well for them. Aries likes to be on top, and Pisces will never complain.

￼

Taurus
(April 20th - May 20th)

The Taurus woman, above all things, is steadfast. She pursues her goals in a direct line from where she is to where she wants to be. With one cautious step in front of the other, she never wavers. This is true whether she's purchasing a home, or deciding if the man she met last night is the one for her. She never acts impulsively. Her checkbooks always balance, and every purchase is tracked and scrutinized. Often she's mistaken for being materialistic, which is not the case either. She is possessive, but she surrounds herself with things to get what she wants. And what she wants above all else is a strong sense of security. She appreciates beauty and all things pleasing to the senses. If they bring her satisfaction, then they bring her stability. And to her, that just makes perfect sense.

If Taurus desires...

Aries — Imagine what would happen if you put a bull and a ram in the same pen together. Lovers can be more civil towards each other, and these two will have to do just that if they're going to get along. Aries is restless and excitable. Taurus is much more stable and solid. What reason would these two very different people have to be together? Well, if they can work out their problems, they have something that the other will greatly desire. When he sets his sights on a lover, his loyalty will not waver. This brings Taurus the security she seeks. And her devotion is limitless, which will avoid angering jealous Aries. There can be benefits in the bedroom as well. While sex for her is a practical means to an end — satisfaction for both parties — his fiery, passionate lovemaking will most likely not clash against her cooler nature or leave her feeling unfulfilled.

Taurus — A Taurus man has all the strengths that a Taurus woman seeks in her lover. He's practical and loyal. Never the spendthrift, he won't drain the bank account on some impulsive purchase. He's a deeply sensual lover like herself. And when he finds the woman he wants to be with, he has no doubts about the relationship. But these two also have the same weakness. Taurus is the most stubborn sign in the zodiac, and it can take a single quarrel to ruin this otherwise perfect union. He'll dig in. She'll dig in, and all will be lost. If this is to work, these two will have to learn to cooperate with each other when there is a disagreement. And together, their appreciation of physical pleasures will have a synergistic effect when they make love.

Gemini — Taurus seeks a predictable lifestyle, and this is obviously not Gemini's ideal life. Taurus will try and pin down Gemini, which is a lot like trying to pinch an ice cube. It either breaks or slips away. Either way, you've lost it. Taurus must learn to deal with quite a bit of uncertainty or Gemini will be gone. This goes for the bedroom, too. If the experience becomes habitual, Gemini will grow bored. Fortunately, Taurus possesses the patience to put up with Gemini's errant nature, and with Gemini, you're going to need it. The reward is an intelligent lover that will never fail to pique your interest.

Cancer — These two fit nicely together. He's sensitive and loyal, and like Taurus, seeks a stable, lasting relationship. Their sexual natures compliment the other's. His style is emotional and gentle, and hers is sensual and conventional. The problem is getting these two together, so they can actually get to the bedroom. Cancers never approach anything directly. Like a crab, they move towards their goals with a sideways gait, all part of an effort to get what they want and protect their feelings at the same time. Likewise, Taurus never jumps into anything without a lot of planning and consideration. So, if Taurus' heart is thumping for a Cancer, she might want to be more obvious in her invitations if she is to reel him in.

Leo — The Taurus woman may appear calm and cool on the outside. But make no mistake about it, she has strong emotions. She's just has the patience not to let those emotions go flying all over the place. Reticence is common with this sign. Not so with Leo. Whatever they do, they do it in a big way. They are dramatic and demonstrative, and always need to be the center of attention. If anyone can get Taurus to live a little, it's Leo. And if she's willing to let him have the spotlight, Leo's exuberance will certainly bring a lot of sunlight to her life. Leo's sexual enthusiasm will also provide Taurus with another reason to stick around for the ride.

Virgo — Virgos worry. They worry about everything. So, steady and devoted Taurus will provide the kind of security that would ease Virgo's incessant concerns. And these two cautious lovers will settle down with each other into a delightful certainty that each can appreciate. There should be plenty of sexual chemistry as well. Just like her, he's the careful type. A Virgo is no more prudent than a Taurus, but neither will put on a flamboyant display that will make the other uncomfortable.

Libra — These two will be drawn together over their shared love of beauty and art. The problem is that their pursuit of those things is toward very different ends. Libras are intellectual and are always seeking to enjoy life to the very fullest, which to them is a mental pursuit. On the other hand, if Taurus puts an exquisite painting on the wall, it's all in the pursuit of building that solid home where she can enjoy the security she seeks. This will become noticeable in the bedroom. Libras can be charmers, but they put more passion in the poetry of their words and thoughts than their lovemaking. It's difficult for them to be physical the way Taurus is. If Taurus can live with those conditions, Libras' charm will lift the girl's spirit when she's down.

Scorpio — These two are opposites. That can provide an initial attraction. The Taurus woman seeks possessions for the practical security they can bring her. Scorpio, though, will have sentimental attachments to completely impractical items, and Taurus simply won't understand that kind of emotional, unworldly nature. Similar to Taurus Scorpio will carry himself with a precise poise, but when he is wounded, he will explode in a fury that will displease her. The thing they will need to do is communicate. She's stubborn and he's secretive, and this will lead them to misunderstand the other. If they talk it out, they will see that in the end, they ultimately want the same thing: a successful union with the one they love. They just have very different ways of pursuing that goal.

Sagittarius — The Sagittarius male is optimistic, adventurous, and honest. These traits can be just the thing to put some zest in the life of the Taurus woman, who has a tendency to get too comfortable with routine. The problem comes about when Sagittarius simply won't be confined by Taurus possessive nature. This is no good for steadfast Taurus. She's not jealous, but she needs to feel certain about her lover's commitment. Sagittarius will fight her every step of the way, and Taurus' anger can be fierce when all those emotions are let loose. Sagittarius' zest will only come if Taurus is willing to let him roam a little. He can be a devoted lover. But she'll have to set him free to find that out.

Capricorn — This combination can be very harmonious. If these two weren’t so practical, they would see their union as a mystical fate or some kind of divine intervention. The same way Taurus seeks to create a stable pasture for her to live out her days comfortably, Capricorn pursues a successful career and public reputation to live out his days with plenty of security. The Capricorn man is just as patient and undemonstrative as the Taurus woman. She should understand that, like her, he's a bit reserved when it comes to uncontrolled emotional expressions, but there's plenty of passion beneath the surface. She is much more in tune with her sensual side, and that will bring out Capricorn's potential in bed.

Aquarius — These two are the most stubborn signs in the zodiac, and that can be the source of a lot of problems, depending on how many conflicts there are to resolve. Neither will want to budge when there is a disagreement. The habitual, domesticated life that appeals to Taurus will bore Aquarius to tears. And Aquarius' platonic, aloof approach to relationships will leave Taurus feeling unloved. For this to work, these two will have to find some compromises. Aquarius will have to give up a bit of independence and act more like a lover than a friend. Aquarius isn't necessarily kinky (no more so than any man, anyway), but he is inventive. And Taurus will have to make room for some unpredictability in lovemaking.

Pisces — Super sensitive Pisces will be delighted by Taurus' devotion and patience. Pisces bend real easy, which is necessary to handle stubborn Taurus. For many, Pisces dependent nature cramps their style. For Taurus, this will seem like the kind of gentle, compassionate lover she can settle down with for a long time to come, possibly forever. Like Taurus, Pisces is deeply sensual and their lovemaking will be a warm and satisfying experience for both.

￼

Gemini
(May 21st - June 21st)

A Gemini woman can be passionate, but her passions exist on a mental plane rather than an emotion one. Many will see her as blunt and tactless, but that would not be an accurate description. She will say whatever she thinks, but it's not because she doesn't care about other people's feelings. Gemini's minds are extremely active. She needs to get all those thoughts and ideas outside of her or they build up and drive her mad. She's like this with romance as well. Thinking about love is as important as the experience itself. Unlike an emotional sign such as Scorpio, emotional security is a secondary consideration for a Gemini. To truly be happy in a relationship, Gemini needs to find a lover that can reach her heart through her mind. He will need to incessantly pique her intellectual curiosity, appreciate her frivolity, and thrill her with his acumen.

If Gemini desires...

Aries — These two can hit it off pretty well, because Aries has something Gemini could really use — direction. Gemini's errant mind just is not the apparatus for making decisions easily. There's just too much to think about. Aries, on the other hand, has a marvelous gift for just diving in, and his impulsiveness keeps Gemini entertained. She, in turn, entertains his voracious sexual appetite with her creative approach to love making. With Gemini, though, the heart and the mind are closely linked. And if Gemini lets her heart wander the way her thoughts do, Aries will be out the door. He will demand (not ask, demand) devotion. Gemini will have to decide if she's up to the task.

Taurus — When these two meet and there's a bit of an attraction at first. Her playfulness lifts his spirits. And his practical, direct nature is intriguing, considering it's everything she's not. But then, one night, she'll be ready to go club hopping with about twenty clubs in mind and no plans on returning until dawn. He'll want to stay home, cook a splendid meal, and watch a movie. And while he's very sensual, he's not at all experimental. Gemini will have to consider whether or not the boredom is worth the security and devotion he will generously give her.

Gemini — For Gemini, love is a game. For two Geminis, it's all fun and games, and no one gets hurt. These two will never — and I mean never — be without something to talk about. Their playful and experimental sexual natures will create a mutual delight that never gets boring. The only problem is that the twins are all over the place. If they can tolerate the synergistic chaos they create together, they are both in for the ride of their lives.

Cancer — Cancers are quite sensitive and known for their sour moods. Bouncy Gemini can really cheer a guy up when he's down. So, at first, Cancer will be drawn to his happy-go-lucky girl. But he will find himself right back where he started when her frank comments wounds his fragile ego. And a Gemini girl will flirt, which will really upset jealous Cancer. The make-up sex will be great for Cancer is a passionate lover, but the cycle of hurt and affection may wear these two down over time. It's going to take a compromise where Gemini is more thoughtful, and Cancer is less possessive.

Leo — These two will be life of the party. She mingles like a game of ping-pong, inserting every conversation with something interesting and then bouncing off to the next. He's the center of attention, giving the crowd the performance of a lifetime. Gemini flirts with anything that moves and confident Leo has no problem letting her be herself. They're also a great match in bed. He wants to play and she's more than happy to indulge his insatiable appetite. For Leo and Gemini, the fun never ends.

Virgo — Virgo and Gemini share an intellectual disposition, and this will provide an initial attraction. But slowly, these two will realize how very different they are. Virgo is conscientious and analytical. Gemini's mind has trouble staying focused on one topic. As such, she has a tendency to skim the surface of things. Virgo will see this as superficial, and his prudent nature will bore her to tears. These two are, essentially, very bright thinkers. It's just they have different ways of expressing their thoughts. If they can get their minds to meet then their hearts will follow.

Libra — Like Gemini, Libra's love and passions exist within the mind. They are both great conversationalists, and both are highly social. Neither of the two is possessive, and both value their independence. Gemini is the type of lover who may, on any given night, take the dominant position or vice-versa. Libra has no problem with this. Really, there's little for these two to fight about. Except on thing. Libra loves to spend money, and Gemini isn't organized enough to track expenses. They may have some money problems down the road if one or the other of them doesn't watch the bank account.

Scorpio — It's real easy for a Gemini to become enamored by Scorpio, because, at first, the man is fascinating. Scorpios bury a storm of emotion beneath a seamless veneer of poise, which will intrigue Gemini. That will lead right to her heart, and then right to her bed where Scorpio's highly sensual passions draw her in even deeper. Sound like a perfect match? It's not. The catch is that Scorpio is fiercely jealous and private. Gemini is vivaciously social and flirtatious. It's going to take a lot of cooperation for these two to make something more than a passing fling.

Sagittarius — This couple can come together as easily as they can come apart. Both are brilliant and talkative. They are sexually compatible as well, willing and able to experiment and explore possibilities. But the only sign more likely to wonder than Gemini is Sagittarius. Neither seeks devotion, nor possesses what it takes to get the other to settle down. To make it work, one or the other will have to find the necessary tact to pin the other down. If not, the good news is that these two are unlikely to have a bitter parting or any regrets. They simply move on.

Capricorn — Capricorns are known for being undemonstrative. A Cappie will seek security, order, and predictability. He's not exactly Gemini's type. But his strength is his patience. If you're not going to be Gemini's type, you better be patient with her or she flies off quicker than you can say her name. Beneath Capricorn's cool exterior is a passion, and Gemini has a way of developing his sensual potential. There's something to be made here if they can manage to keep it together.

Aquarius — Aquarius will have no trouble catching Gemini's eye. He's unconventional, quirky, abhors the mundane, and is nothing less than brilliant. Yet, he's got this thing about him. He is so damn stubborn and these two will have their share of arguments. Oddly enough, this will keep things interesting enough to actually draw them together. And they're both such good friends that they do eventually work things out. Sexually, things could get kinky, as these two are the experimental type. Routine will never be a problem in the bedroom.

Pisces — Pisces are unworldly. They exhibit a dreamy quality, which Gemini will find intriguing. Her playful nature will cheer up Pisces, who has a tendency to sulk. And his sensuality will make for satisfying sex. Unfortunately, Pisces is dependent and clingy, which Gemini simply can't deal with. And her straightforward manner of speaking will hurt ultra-sensitive Pisces. She's going to have to be more careful with her words, and he's going to have to develop some independence. Hard to say if either has it in them, but love can make anything possible if the pair is determined.

￼

Cancer
(June 22nd - July 23rd)

Drawing her strength from home and security, the Cancer woman, or Moon Maiden, finds comfort in surrounding herself with friends and family. She can be as sweet as a kitten, but when scorned she is a force to be reckoned with. Even though she will never make the first move, she can be a temptress in the bedroom. Her innate sexuality is clear and present if a suitor knows exactly where to look.

If Cancer desires…

Aries — Both are emotional signs. But where Cancer is sensitive and expressive, this Ram is all sound and fury. Troubles may arise if Cancer's mood swings or Aries’ aggression becomes hurtful. Aries is driven by a higher sexual drive than Cancer, but both of them will accommodate each other if understanding exists.

Taurus — This steady and reliable man can give her the dependable and nurturing domestic relationship she craves. Their shared appreciation for home and security can make this a long-term relationship. Even though this pair sounds perfect, it doesn’t necessarily mean fireworks in the bedroom. Because sex is more emotional for Cancer, resentment may surface if their lovemaking is given too much significance in the relationship.

Gemini — Even though he prides himself on being able to read people, and she prides herself on sensing others’ emotions, he will never know what she is thinking and she will never know what he wants. Their love life will be even more confusing when Cancer grows tired of Gemini’s obsession with physical rather than emotional turn-ons. He’s good for a laugh, and some fun times, but she should probably kick him to the curb before the relationship gets physical

Cancer — Steer clear of this connection. One crab brings a lot of emotion to any relationship, so just imagine adding another crab to the same bushel basket. Although this match might pack too much drama for love, a friendship may bloom. The only person that can understand the mood swings of a Cancer is another Cancer. Their emotions and shared insecurities are large enough to block them from getting through the bedroom door…together.

Leo — A Cancer girl should take heed when charging into a relationship with this lion. She will not be the center of attention; there will be a constant battle for who is on top, both mentally and in the bedroom. Although the heat created from constantly fighting for control can be very stimulating, this is not a combination for the weak of heart. His aggressiveness will be what gets her attention, but without the comforts of home and stability, he will not keep it for very long. The physical union may grow cold if Cancer is forced to feed Leo’s ego too often—especially in bed.

Virgo — Cancer and Virgo deeply admire one another; they are each other’s best friends. Virgo respects Cancer's quiet strength and dedication while Cancer appreciates Virgo's flexibility and intelligence. Sex plays an important role to both of these signs, and if a physical relationship exists it can become a common ground, a safe haven in a storm. While the connection between these two is often immediate and deep, it’s best not to rock the boat by taking it to the next level and risk losing this friendship.

Libra — Your maternal instincts will kick in with this one. Constantly worrying about this workaholic fellow may put a strain on this relationship. But the overly optimistic Libra will help you out of your pessimistic ways. You are both sentimental, and are also wonderfully imaginative. He is a dreamer, just like you. Infatuation is possible with this one, but marriage is an unlikely outcome.

Scorpio — There is always a strong sexual attraction with these two signs; the heat of the room always seems to go up whenever a Scorpio man pursues a Moon Maiden. Finding an equally passionate water sign such as yours means deep conversations and intense glances into each other’s souls. Prepare for a whirlwind romance.

Sagittarius — It is as if these two come from separate worlds—Cancer craves a home and security, while Sagittarius is a wanderer, a free spirit. They both treasure family, but where Cancer gathers strength from the needs of her family members, Sagittarius can feel tied down by them. Cancer may be confused by Sag’s attempts to prove his sexuality and Sagittarius may tire of Cancer and look for something or someone else to stimulate his interests. This relationship may work out, but it will take a lot of work and many sparks will fly, including many unnecessary fights. This is certainly an unstable combination.

Capricorn — Both homebodies, a Cancer girl can find comfort in this gentleman. While the Cancer Moon Maiden is a dreamer, the Capricorn man can keep her grounded with the security and stability she needs. Although this sounds like a perfect and stable match, the practical and reserved Capricorn will bore Cancer in the bedroom.

Aquarius — At first glance, one would think there is nothing in common between the Cancer girl and the Aqua man. But both of their off-the-wall humor and general quirkiness can bring them together for some good laughs. A word of caution—their sexual deeds may not be enough to keep Cancer’s interest. Aquarius does not crave the spontaneous sexual encounters that Cancer does.

Pisces — A love match between a Cancer and a Pisces is a positive meeting of spirits. No lightweight love here. He will understand her more deeply than anyone else, and she will know him better than his closest friends. Fights will be short and usually end in bed. He prefers a partner that can match his sexuality and Cancers are up for the challenge.

￼

Leo
(July 24th - August 23rd)

The Leo woman is deeply passionate and sensual. She loves to make an entrance and will stir things up to get her man…and everyone’s attention. She expects a lot from her partner, but she gives a lot back in return. The man who tries to tame the Lioness will find he has competition to win this beauty’s heart. He’ll have a chance only if he’s willing to shower her with presents and praise.

If Leo desires…

Aries — If these two can learn to share the spotlight, a very intense and fiery passion will result when these two fire signs collide. No problem finding the "spark" in the bedroom (pun intended); this can escalate into a passionate relationship very quickly. It's not all heat and sparks though, Leo is able to bring out the softer side of Aries and Aries is able to show Leo how to love.

Taurus — When these two signs get together it is a love fest—literally. They both will enjoy stroking each other's egos and having theirs stroked in turn. However, Leo may come on too strong and try to rule over her Taurus man. This is not something he will take lightly. The Lioness may also find it difficult to understand Taurus' obsession with all things sexual.

Gemini — This match is very playful and fun, although not always for both in the bedroom. A Leo may not understand the playful approach to lovemaking and may end up providing wholehearted sex. Some mental barriers may arise in the Gemini appetite, and this may lead to their making physical love in a mechanical way. However, the relationship has strengths and this problem may not pose a serious threat.

Cancer — A clever Lioness should take heed before rushing into a relationship with this man. Both the lion and crab will fight to be the center of attention; there will be a constant battle for spotlight. Although the heat created from constantly fighting for control can be very stimulating, this is not a combination for the weak of heart. Leo's aggressiveness will be what gets Cancer's attention, but without the comforts of home and stability, he will not keep it for very long. Their sex life may grow cold if Cancer has to sooth the Lioness’ ego and tell her over and over how fantastic she is—sure every girl needs a few compliments now and then, but if his sound too rehearsed she’s sure to know.

Leo — This dynamic duo will wow their social circuit. Both outgoing and fierce it will be very unclear who is the dominant one. They are both a little shallow when it comes to looks, so the physical attraction will be immediate once eyes are laid on each other's voluminous manes and stunning features. They both romance with great technique, always complementing each other. They share the same values and find love to be something worth devoting life to. They are also similar in their love for physical relations and will find themselves happy to spend many hours together between the sheets. This relationship, if treated correctly by avoiding competition, can be a wonderful and passionate union.

Virgo — This is a tricky match; when they first get together there will be little in common…or so they think. A Leo girl will want to put on her dancing shoes and paint the town red right when the Virgo man will be heating up leftovers and turning on the television. Although Leo is drawn to Virgo because of his stability and caring nature, she may become bored of his tendency to become a homebody and look for adventures with someone else, only returning to Virgo when she is hurt. Unfortunately, this stable Virgo may be easily turned off and basically dumbfounded by Leo's drama queen nature. Sexually there may be some miscommunication, as well. While Leo is a giver, Virgo men are often sexually selfish and may not live up to the high expectations of the Lioness.

Libra — This relationship may thrive on Leo's sense of power and security and Libra's love for beauty and harmony. Libra will be more than willing to give and not ever pose a threat to the lioness. Each may also try to outdo the other in order to get attention. But in the bedroom, Leo is the master—and that's what she likes.

Scorpio — Since both the Scorpio and Leo are very strong personalities, this match has a potential for fireworks. Scorpio is intense and Leo is powerful. If there is an attraction, Leo will actually give up her "me-me-me" attitude and shower Scorpio with love and attention. Leo will likely become the primary romance giver, a fact that will slowly sour the heat in the relationship.

Sagittarius — This couples desire to work as a team will bring them together instantly. However, they have conflicting ideas of physical love. The Leo demands loyalty; the Sagittarius needs variety! The sensations of the unknown may cause Sags to invite others into the relationship. Needless to say they will not be welcomed with open arms by Leo, who demands to be the center of attention.

Capricorn — A romantic alliance between these two signs needs a lot of hard work and good luck to succeed. Their physical attraction may be very strong in the beginning, but may run into trouble. The Leo enjoys a full-blooded relationship in bed; this may not be Capricorn's idea of physical union. Once in a relationship, a Capricorn will desire quality in the bedroom, not quantity. Leo's constant desire for sex may be considered overwhelming and unnecessary in Capricorn's eyes. This is not a relationship that can ever exist on solid ground.

Aquarius — The wild, imaginative streak in Aquarius may strongly attract a Leo, as all the qualities that a Leo is looking for appear to be found in the Aqua man. But although there is a deep compassion between these two, physical love may be a complete failure as Leo wants sex and Aquarius has better things to do. It may be almost impossible to make this relationship last.

Pisces — Leo is flamboyant, domineering; Pisces is unworldly and mystical. They intrigue each other because they are so different, but the differences don't fit together very well. Their physical attraction may not be very intense and Leo has to learn of other ways of holding the interest of a Pisces man.

￼

Virgo
(August 23rd - September 22nd)

After our foray into the heart and mind of the Lioness, we turn to the practical and cautious Virgin. Though the Virgo woman may prefer to channel her energies into work rather than romance, the right man can open her heart and help her to let go of her fears. Her tendency to be somewhat detached and distant in the bedroom will melt away when she is treated with the right mix of tenderness and affection.

If Virgo desires…

Aries — These two may seem as different as night and day, but Aries' open and innocent outlook on life will charm Virgo into overlooking his impulsive and sometimes arrogant behavior. Aries has a playful, fun-loving attitude that Virgo secretly covets, and Virgo actually enjoys taking care of the mundane, day-to-day details that Aries often forgets. Aries' enthusiasm in bed may overwhelm Virgo at first, and her coolness may injure his ego. If these two are determined to make their relationship work, each must be willing to complement and learn from the other, instead of trying to change each other.

Taurus — Virgo and Taurus will immediately recognize each other as kindred spirits. Taurus is every bit as careful and responsible as Virgo, though he is more dependent on the sensual pleasures life has to offer. While Virgo will feel safe and understood with Taurus, the bull's passion for food and other creature comforts may irritate her at times, as will his bawdy sense of humor. Still, she won't mind his lust for life when his passion is directed toward her. Although Virgo shies away from intense emotions in the bedroom, the bull's honest and steady affection, and his desire to take care of her, will assure her that he takes her completely seriously.

Gemini — Two highly analytical, cerebral signs, Virgo and Gemini will have a blast discussing everything from religion to politics to this summer's blockbuster. However, both are uncomfortable turning this scrutiny on themselves, and will not react well to being criticized by their partner. Gemini is easily bored in the bedroom, and may be impatient with Virgo's sensitive sexuality. They both tend to be cool and distant, and this pairing may lack the warmth needed to make it work. Unless one or both has a more emotional moon sign, these two may be better as friends or business associates.

Cancer — Virgo and Cancer both crave security and stability. The Cancer man will worship Virgo with warm tenderness, and will do his best to meet her high standards. His capricious moods may baffle the rational Virgo, and her cool disapproval will only exacerbate his moodiness and sensitivity. The male crab would go to the ends of the earth to satisfy the woman he loves, but Virgo may ask too much of him. If she wants everything this man has to offer, she must learn to be gentle with her criticism. He will meet her requirement for perfection in a lover, if nowhere else, by drawing out her often-hidden sensual side.

Leo — The fiery and masculine Lion may seem at first like the perfect male specimen to Virgo, while her perceived innocence will make her seem the perfect woman. Leo is protective, charming, and comfortable enough with himself to take Virgo's criticism in stride. But when she discovers his lazy streak and his desire to be pampered by all those around him, she may lose her patience. Nothing is more respectable to Virgo than hard work and responsibility, and Leo, while he may earn her affection, will have a hard time earning her respect. Leo's emotional, passionate sexuality may seem ostentatious and contrived to Virgo, who in turn will appear cold and unfeeling to the lion in bed.

Virgo — With her male counterpart, the Virgo woman can find the bliss of having someone understand all her neuroses and hang-ups. He is also someone who is as careful and timid as she is and who will never offend her with excessive humor or displays of emotion. The Virgo man understands that she expresses love through constancy and reliability, not extreme emotions. However, it is easy for this couple to get stuck in a rut. Sex between two Virgos can become routine, so they may soon find that they have to make an effort to feel instead of think.

Libra — The Libra man's love of all that is beautiful and harmonious will draw him to the organized, fastidious Virgo woman. She will find in him a gentle and steady man, who will seldom confuse her by changing his mind or his mood. They share a dislike of vulgarity and ugliness. Libra will shower her with romance, and his charming nature will make him difficult to disapprove of. Unfortunately, he may not be as faithful or as honest as Virgo needs him to be, and Virgo is definitely not the siren in bed that he wants her to be.

Scorpio — This man is just as calculating and complicated as the Virgo woman, and desires control just as much. However, she seeks control by criticizing, while he seeks it through manipulation. He will see through her more easily than she will through him, which will make her vulnerable to this powerful man. Although Scorpio is very intense in bed, and Virgo is usually aloof, they will find common ground in their search for a deeper connection. Sex may be the only time these two fully understand each other, and are able to expose their sensitive natures to each other. If they can each learn that the other is as afraid of being hurt as themselves, they can form a powerful bond.

Sagittarius — The Sagittarius man loves adventure and trying new things, while Virgo likes things that are familiar and orderly. Sagittarius will turn her world on its head, and likely confuse her. But his spontaneity can be good for Virgo, who is usually terrified of something new, and therefore misses out on many valuable experiences. However, the easily bored Sagittarius man may not be faithful to the steady and often predictable Virgo woman. If she wants to keep his attention, she will have to learn to be more uninhibited, especially in the bedroom. He needs to know that she has new and unexpected tricks up her sleeve, and that their sex life will never become stagnant.

Capricorn — These two signs share a cautious nature and a love of social status. Capricorn's reliability and faithfulness will make Virgo feel safe and secure, and her practicality will make Capricorn trust her. Capricorn will always be a perfect gentleman and a hard worker. Neither of these signs is looking for excessive displays of emotion, and both disapprove of raunchy humor. Capricorn may even be more critical of people than Virgo is. While their sex life would likely seem boring to some outsiders, Virgo and Capricorn understand each other perfectly in that department. The only pitfall these two face is their inability to communicate their feelings, which may cause a rift between them over time.

Aquarius — Aquarius is a seeker of truth, while Virgo relies on fact. These two may butt heads often when discussing their philosophies, but that can generate a lot of heat. Unfortunately, when they make it to the bedroom, their styles may clash. Aquarius sees sex as another interesting diversion, while it has much deeper meaning for Virgo. Furthermore, Aquarius is unlikely to stick around for the long term, preferring to move on to his next adventure. These two will enjoy each other, but it is unlikely that Aquarius can provide the stability that Virgo needs.

Pisces — These two signs are polar opposites. They will either complement each other perfectly or drive each other crazy. Where Virgo is disciplined and likes order, Pisces is a romantic dreamer who sees the world, as he would like it to be, not as it is. Neither of these signs is aggressive in bed, which may pose a problem. They both prefer that their partner take the initiative, and Virgo will not be satisfied with such a passive lover. Although it may be a lovely experience for Virgo to look at the world through Pisces’ rose-colored glasses, this pair will have to work hard at getting along. Virgo will likely not find the Pisces man masculine enough, while Pisces won't feel that Virgo is capable of inciting the emotional and sexual rapture that he lives for.

￼

Libra
(September 23rd – October 22nd)

After the cool and cautious Virgo woman, we turn to Libra, a sign that values beauty and harmony above all else. While Virgo is detached, the Libra woman wants to be everybody's friend. However, she may be hesitant to let them get too close, for fear that they will disturb her delicate inner balance. Balance is very important to this woman, and she dislikes an excess of anything. For Libra, sex is more about pleasure than powerful emotions, and she looks for harmony in relationships, rather than security or a deep connection.

If Libra loves…

Aries — Aries and Libra are polar opposites in the zodiac, but this does not mean that they have nothing in common. They are both playful, extroverted, fun-loving people, and they will love getting to know each other. The Libra woman is gentle and tolerant while Aries is more combative and opinionated, which may cause a good deal of frustration on both sides. Aries will try to vent his frustration with a good fight, but Libra will not cooperate. Likewise, this is not a woman that believes in make-up sex: overpowering emotions will send her running the other way.

Taurus — These two share a love of all things beautiful. They will enjoy art, music, and theater together, and each will admire the other's taste. They both enjoy quiet time spent at home, but Taurus may need more of it than Libra. When her need to get out and meet new people clashes with the bull's desire to stay home and eat pizza, there may be fireworks. Although Libra hates confrontation, she will occasionally allow herself to get angry when it is necessary to restore her balance. Taurus’ laziness and preoccupation with food and physical comfort may drive her to this point. The one place they will get along beautifully is in bed. Although the Taurus man may occasionally wish for stronger emotions and more affection, these two will be able to provide each other with the pleasure and harmony they both crave.

Gemini — Both air signs, Libra and Gemini will admire each other's intellect and respect each other's space and privacy. They are both great communicators, and both enjoy socializing. The Gemini man will fall easily for the seemingly sweet and feminine Libra woman, but as this relationship progresses, there will be no doubt about who is in charge. The Libra woman, although she is undeniably sweet and feminine, is also a leader who likes to have things her way. The Gemini man, who tends to scatter his energy pursuing lots of relationships and hobbies, may never realize who really wears the pants in this relationship. Both Libra and Gemini are more romantic than sensual, and although sex may never be an earth-shattering experience for this couple, it will be exactly what both of them are looking for.

Cancer — Cancer and Libra are both leaders, and both prefer to lead unobtrusively and secretly. This relationship could turn into a silent tug-of-war for power. The Cancer man is extremely emotional and sentimental, and while Libra will share his nostalgia for days gone by, she will have a very hard time keeping up with his moods. They both tend to idealize romance, which may help them to overcome their differences. Their optimism will allow him to appreciate her steadiness and rationality, and help her to appreciate his loving, nurturing nature. They share a tasteful sense of humor and a need for gentle affection. She may not be sensual enough to captivate him in the bedroom, but she can make up for it with her innate ability to set a romantic scene.

Leo — The Leo man is warm, protective, and undoubtedly masculine, which the Libra woman will love. She may not be crazy about his tendency to be arrogant, but she will secretly enjoy the fact that he is so comfortable with himself. This very social couple will enjoy going out together, and will share a love of beautiful and luxurious surroundings at home. He may wish that she were more adventurous and enthusiastic in bed, but, in her own way, she will make sure that he knows how much she wants him. She may not always be as exciting as he wants, but she will never damage his heart or his ego.

Virgo — The Virgo man's careful approach to life will please the Libra woman, who will never have to worry that this man will shock her with unexpected behavior. However, he will not share her love of luxury, and may even disapprove of it. While Libra's need for balance may seem to mirror Virgo's need for order, these two will realize over time that they are very different. Their differences will be especially glaring during sex. The Libra woman craves romance and wants to be swept off her feet, and the Virgo man's cool and reserved approach to sex will not satisfy her.

Libra — A perfect match. The Libra's moderate lifestyle will ensure that this couple does not have too much of any one quality. In the interest of preserving harmony, this adaptable man and woman will subconsciously adjust their lives to complement each other. They will enjoy going out together and staying in together, and will be a source of comfort and pleasure to all those around them. In the bedroom, they will understand each other's needs perfectly, and will provide each other with the perfect mix of romance and excitement.

Scorpio — Scorpio lives for extremes. Extreme emotions, extreme passions, and extreme pleasures rule this man's world. Although he may seem charming and romantic to the Libra woman, time will show these two that they have very little in common. Although they both need their personal time and space, she will be frustrated by his secrecy and he will be frustrated by her need to always stay on an even keel. She enjoys socializing with lots of people, while Scorpio prefers sticking to a small group of trusted friends. Libra will not be open to Scorpio's extreme emotions in the bedroom, which will make it hard for him to trust her.

Sagittarius — The easygoing Sagittarius man will let Libra have things the way she wants them. This man is not fussy, and will likely be willing to make superficial changes to his life to suit the Libra woman. He is not a pushover: he just feels that there are more important things than what movie they see or the color of the kitchen walls. However, this relationship could suffer for that very same reason. Sagittarius cares more about fun and adventure than comfort. He would love to go camping or visit a new age fortuneteller, while she would prefer eating in a five-star restaurant or going to the theater. He finds his adventures arousing, but sex in a tent in the middle of nowhere is definitely not Libra's idea of fun!

Capricorn — The Capricorn man loves beautiful surroundings as much as Libra, but he will rarely take the time to enjoy them. This man is incredibly hard working and ambitious, and no matter how successful he is, he will want more. In addition, he likes to be in charge, and makes no secret of it. The Libra woman likes to be in charge, too, so there will be an interesting battle of wills when these two get together. He will appreciate the aura of peace and harmony that seems to surround this woman. Capricorn and Libra may have their differences, but they both prefer being in a relationship to being alone, and both are willing to work hard at relationships. They both appreciate good old-fashioned romance and enjoy comfortable surroundings, though she is much better at creating them than he is. Cappie can be boring and cold in the bedroom, but this woman can charm and seduce him into revealing his latent sensuality and vulnerability.

Aquarius — Libra and Aquarius share a deep passion for justice, but it manifests itself differently in each of them. Aquarius is a great humanitarian, and while he feels a sense of love and brotherhood for all his fellow beings, he rarely forms intimate personal bonds. Libra believes in being kind and fair to everyone she meets, but her sense of justice is somewhat more personal and even occasionally selfish. Still, this man and woman both value communication and intelligence, they are both social animals, and they both look for a mental connection more than an emotional one. If his desire to try new and unusual things in bed doesn't scare her off, and her need for luxury doesn't infuriate him, these two may find a lot of common ground.

Pisces — This is one sensitive man, and the Libra woman will likely overpower him. She knows what she wants, even when it is unreasonable, and this man will always be accommodating. Over time, his sweetness may start to annoy her. As much as she likes to have things her way, the Libra woman occasionally needs to be told “no”. Likewise, the Pisces man will rarely ask for what he wants, so he needs a partner who will take the time and trouble to find out how to make him happy. He is a gentle and romantic lover, and the Libra woman will likely find nothing lacking in the bedroom with this man. However, great sex can't make up for the lack of balance in this relationship.

￼

Scorpio
(October 23rd – November 21st)

This month we leave the warm and rosy world of Libra and enter the deep, mysterious waters of the Scorpio woman—an emotional, powerful, and complicated creature. Scorpio brings an intense focus to all her undertakings, especially relationships. She expects a lot from any man she lets into her life, but those who pass the test will be rewarded. Scorpio is fiercely loyal and expects the same loyalty from those who claim to love her. She has a jealous nature, and when wounded, she will sting. However, she is capable of loving more deeply than most others can even imagine, and her intensely passionate nature means that sex with her will never be routine.

If Scorpio desires…

Aries — Aries approaches everything with an innocent enthusiasm that will charm the Scorpio woman. His intentions are always good, and he will endeavor to love her the way she needs to be loved. However, the Aries man's interests are too varied, and his enthusiasm too short-lived, to mesh well with Scorpio's style. She prefers to stick to a few close friends that she trusts, a career that she excels in, and hobbies that comfort her, while Aries is always ready to try something new. Her passion and his enthusiasm will create fireworks in the bedroom at first, but over time, Scorpio needs to feel cherished and appreciated all the time, and Aries may not be able to provide that.

Taurus — Although Scorpio and Taurus are astrological opposites, they have a better chance for happiness than most opposite pairs. These two share a possessive, jealous nature, so each already understands what the other needs most in a relationship: security and loyalty. A potential downfall of this relationship is Taurus fondness for material comforts. Although Scorpio loves physical comfort, there will be times when her spiritual needs and his material ones will clash. She should also take care not to intentionally incite his jealousy. Rather than keep his interest, this will cause him to shut down emotionally, and could seriously damage their relationship. Open communication is the best remedy to this couple's problems. Their sex life is one aspect of the relationship where they will be no problems—as long as they are sure of each other's feelings, her emotional intensity and his sensuality will work very well together.

Gemini — Although he is incontestably fascinating, the flighty Gemini man is unlikely to ensnare Scorpio's deepest emotions. He is a social jack-of-all-trades: he wants to befriend everybody and experience everything. He rarely lingers in one place for very long, and so lacks the reliability that Scorpio craves. Scorpio has a hard time opening up to a man she doesn't fully trust, so his capricious nature will put a damper on their sex life. These two, while they may enjoy each other's company and have a lot to learn from each other, are probably better as friends.

Cancer — These two water signs understand one another perfectly. They are both sensitive creatures who hide their vulnerability under a hard shell and crave emotional security. With each other, they have found it. The Cancer man is sensitive, but he is no pushover. He is a warm and loving person who loves to pamper those around him, and he will wrap Scorpio up in a cozy cocoon of security. Many women find his behavior stifling, but Scorpio, who understands that it stems from a genuine desire to be with her and make her happy, will love it. Cancer will make her feel safe and adored, and she will make him feel safe and needed. Their mutual trust will bring out the best of their natures, and they will have no trouble expressing their appreciation for each other in their lovemaking.

Leo — The Leo man is as affectionate and loyal as any woman could wish for, but he tends to connect to people on an emotional level, rather than on the spiritual plane in which Scorpio lives her life. Although Leo loves to socialize, entertain, and be around other people, his love will always be steady and reliable, and at the end of the day, Scorpio can trust him. She will be able to relax around this confident and easygoing man, and their sex life will get better and better over time as she grows more comfortable with him. They can have a very satisfying day-to-day relationship, but Scorpio may occasionally feel that there is something missing. It may be that, while Leo is a very passionate man, he sometimes lacks that intensity and seriousness that is so much a part of the Scorpio woman's makeup. When she feels this way, she should be honest with him. She will in time learn that, while he doesn't share that side of her nature, he is still able to understand it, and understand her, when he is given the chance.

Virgo — The shy and cautious Virgo man may feel overwhelmed by the Scorpio woman. He is a man who approaches everything carefully because he worries about making the wrong choice, and she is a woman who strides boldly forward through life because she has an intuitive knowledge of what will work for her. Still, these two have a lot to learn from each other, and have more in common than appearances suggest. They are both sensitive creatures, although his sensitivity manifests itself in shy timidity while hers causes her to strike out at, or simply ignore, anyone that she perceives as a threat. They both hate dishonesty, and both need reliability and intellectual stimulation from a relationship. In bed, she will have to be patient with him, as his sexuality is not as developed as hers. Over time, her confidence in herself and her faith in him will coax out his latent sensual side. In order to make a relationship work, this couple must have realistic expectations of each other.

Libra — It is easy to see how these two signs are initially drawn to each other. Libra is a gentle soul who has an aura of sweetness and harmony around him, and can be the most charming of men. Scorpio is confident, sexy, and magnetic. This couple may generate sparks initially, but once the haze of passion has cleared, they will see that they each have a long way to go to meet in the middle. Scorpio has a probing mind, and she wants to understand everything, even when it disturbs her. Libra prefers to stay away from anything upsetting or ugly, whether it is his own emotional problems or their disagreements. He will frustrate her, and she may frighten him. Oddly, although their initial attraction may have been purely chemical, their sex life will deteriorate quickly once she realizes that she can't really be herself around him. This is a very difficult match.

Scorpio — This is one intense relationship. The Scorpio man and woman will recognize each other right away, and understand and trust each other very quickly as well. The potential pitfalls of this relationship are few, but they do exist. When together, these two may easily get caught up in their deepest thoughts and feelings, forgetting more practical matters like doing the dishes. On the other hand, when they seriously disagree, though it will seldom happen, neither of them will handle it well. Scorpios tend to retreat first when wounded, and then strike out. A slight misstep by one of them could start a dangerous spiral where they each get more and more vicious. The best thing for them to do when upset with each other is to talk about it, although Scorpion pride can make this extremely difficult. If they can avoid getting caught up in this pattern, their relationship can be truly amazing and transcendental—both emotionally and physically.

Sagittarius — The restless and adventurous Sagittarius man lives in the moment. He is very passionate about his current hobby, job, or lover. However, when he is ready to move on—and make no mistake, this man always moves on—he will have no trouble pulling up the stakes. Although he can be very interesting, he is more likely to hurt the Scorpio woman than not. As with Virgo, the Scorpio woman has the best chance of happiness with this man when they have realistic expectations of each other. She must be willing to enjoy the moment and accept that he may not be around forever, and he must be willing to be emotionally faithful to her for however long they are together. He will love her wit and sophistication, and their sex life can be fun and adventurous, though lacking in the deep emotional connection she needs. In the long run, these two will probably be better as friends.

Capricorn — Although the Capricorn man does not consciously search for intense and all-consuming love the way Scorpio does, he is more capable of handling it than other men. The drive and focus that he brings to his career are not weakened when they are directed at a romantic relationship; it just doesn't usually occur to him to use them that way. Despite his outward appearance of cold ambition and ruthless practicality, Capricorn has the capacity to love very deeply, and he can be an incredibly loyal and devoted lover. It is his steadiness, dependability, and honesty that will allow the Scorpio woman to trust him, and his deep-rooted need for security and affection that will make her love him. The sensual Scorpio woman will bring out the passion that Capricorn did not know he was capable of, and their unlikely emotional connection will generate sparks that will not fade over time.

Aquarius — Scorpio and Aquarius share a love of the spiritual and metaphysical, and both spend their lives searching for the truth. The difference between them lies in how they see the world, and how they see themselves in it. Although Aquarius is extremely sociable and friendly, he ultimately sees himself as a lone traveler through life. Scorpio, despite her secrecy and need for alone time, thrives on her connection to others. This philosophical difference will not be apparent to this pair early in their relationship. As they are busy discovering each other's fascinating minds, they will likely enjoy each other in the bedroom, too. Nonetheless, despite their strong cerebral connection, they want different things out of life. While they make great friends or business associates, they will have a hard time sustaining a long-term romantic relationship.

Pisces — The sweet and sensitive Pisces man will feel an immediate affinity with Scorpio. He will know that she understands his vulnerability and won't hurt him. Something about this man will compel Scorpio to put away her stinger and inspire a new gentleness in her. These two can wrap each other up in emotional bliss, but there are still potential pitfalls to their relationship. The Pisces man's tendency to be sexually passive will not please Scorpio, and even more seriously, he is not as loyal and devoted as she is. Although he is the last man in the world who would intentionally or maliciously hurt anyone, his inability to be as physically and mentally faithful as the Scorpio woman would like will cause problems. However, if this couple learns to understand each other's needs and forgive each other's flaws, they can be very, very happy together.

￼

Sagittarius
(November 22nd–December 21st)

In contrast to the mysterious and deeply emotional Scorpio woman, the Sagittarius woman is adventurous, open-minded, and extremely cerebral. She is spiritual as well, but in a different way than Scorpio: she feels a sense of fellowship with all of mankind, and is usually philanthropic and generous. She is also very understanding, but all of these qualities apply more to her distant relationships than intimate ones. She doesn't like to be crowded, and she needs to be free to try new things and change her life whenever she feels like it.

If Sagittarius desires...

Aries — The Aries man is fiery and adventurous like Sagittarius. Although he can be a bit less mature than she is, she will understand where he is coming from, and will be more understanding towards him than most others. They are both social creatures, and will enjoy going out, meeting new people, and traveling together. The warm and affectionate Aries man will also bring out Sagittarius’ romantic side, and she will bring out his adventurous side. This man will give her enough space to make her feel understood and enough affection to make her feel adored. These two will always appreciate what they have in each other. That and their willingness to try new things will help them to have a rich and fulfilling sex life.

Taurus — The Taurus man is more concerned with sensual and material pleasures than spiritual and global ones, but he and Sagittarius can work to understand each other. She will be better than him at this, because it is in her nature to understand people that think and feel differently than she does. If they are able to overcome their differences, the Taurus man can be a steady base for her. She can pursue her adventures knowing that she will always have a warm, reliable, and loving man to come home to. They may face some initial problems in the bedroom, because he is more sensual while she is more adventurous. Again, if they each work to understand what the other wants and needs, they can make it work.

Gemini — Gemini and Sagittarius are both intellectual and love to experiment. These two may meet in a skydiving class or in the philosophy section of the library. They will love picking each other's brains and will even enjoy disagreeing with each other. However, neither of them is the settling-down type, so they may end up just having a good time together. Neither of them is looking for a deep emotional connection, or a romantic and passionate sex life. This couple will be very adaptable, and their relationship may range from extremely adventurous to seriously committed, but they will always enjoy each other.

Cancer — The Cancer man and Sag woman may seem at first to have nothing in common. He is emotional and needy while she is aloof and cerebral. However, they both love to travel. Cancer is usually a homebody, but as he gets older, he feels the need for a change of scene more and more intensely. The good thing about him is his ability to make any place feel like home, even if he and his Sagittarius woman are only there for a short time. Additionally, if he trusts her to be constant and reliable no matter where they go, they can have a great time despite the fact that they see the world through very different lenses. The sense of adventure that she can provide and the sense of security that he can provide will, in time, make them trust and rely on each other very deeply.

Leo — Leo is incredibly passionate and outgoing, and although Sagittarius can seem cool next to Leo's warmth, they are both fire signs and will communicate well with each other. Leo is very loyal and will be faithful to the Sagittarius woman even when she is off seeing the world and he isn't with her. He is confident enough to trust her while she is out having fun without him. Even better, he will usually be up for going out with her, socializing, meeting new people, and trying new things. Leo's passion in the bedroom won't put off the normally aloof Sagittarius, because he will never make her feel trapped outside the bedroom.

Virgo — Virgo's cautiousness will cause him to disapprove of Sag's seemingly reckless behavior and philanthropic pursuits. Virgo sees life primarily as a series of duties and responsibilities, which couldn't be more different than how Sagittarius sees it. These two will have a very hard time seeing eye-to-eye, and their deep-seated differences will likely overpower any superficial attraction between them. Unless they are both willing to work very hard to understand each other, their mental and emotional disparities will make it very difficult for them to have a satisfying relationship. Their attitudes toward sex will likely be vastly different as well.

Libra — This man is full of romance and sweetness, and the Sagittarius woman will fall for his charms as easily as most women. Although she is not normally the hearts and flowers type, it certainly won't bother her. What may come to bother her, over time, is his hidden but undeniably present insecurity. This man is always struggling to find balance, both internally and in his surroundings, and he can occasionally be a little unsure of just who he is. Sagittarius’ changeability will not help this situation. What she can do, however, is teach him that transient things like his physical surroundings are not all there is to him. In a best-case scenario, these two will help each other to learn things about themselves that they didn't know, and their spiritual connection will manifest itself in a wonderful physical relationship.

Scorpio — The Scorpio man is powerful and possessive. His jealous nature will make it difficult for him to cope with Sagittarius’ thirst for adventure. Her constant need for change will cause her to become frustrated with him, as he can be very obstinate. Both of these signs know what they want in life, and they are very different things. That does not mean that they have nothing in common: they both have penetrating, inquisitive minds, and they are both interested in finding the truth in any situation. They would make excellent business partners, but as lovers they will need to work very hard to reconcile their differences. Physically, Scorpio's intensity, and need for affection and attention away from the bedroom, will clash with Sagittarius’ playful, spontaneous style.

Sagittarius — This is a very fun-loving couple. Sagittarius is, above all else, open-minded, so it is likely that these two will be very accepting of each other's traits, both quirky and mundane. They will both love to experiment and try new things, and even when they seem not to be on the same wavelength they will each understand where the other is coming from. They will never get bored with each other, and each will enhance the adventurous, fearless spirit of the other. The Sag woman can trust this man never to stifle her, never to hold her back, and to always appreciate her for the unique person that she is. Their mutual love of trying new things will keep their sex life interesting enough to please them both.

Capricorn — The Capricorn man is responsible and pragmatic, and always knows where he is going and why. Sagittarius, on the other hand, prefers not to know where she will end up next, or how long she will be there. The seeming disorder and chaos of her life will probably drive Capricorn crazy. Likewise, his straightforward approach to everything will bore and even irritate her. Still, there is hope that each can learn, over time, to be a little more like the other, which is probably good for both of them. Sagittarius can teach Capricorn to relax a little, and to take surprises in stride, while he can teach her to deal with the more practical side of life. It will be hard work, but will be very rewarding, too.

Aquarius — These two will understand each other right away. The Aquarius man loves the unusual and unpredictable, and Sagittarius is guaranteed to be both of those things. Aquarius is quirky enough to constantly fascinate her, and he will take her places she has never been before. These two old souls will feel like children on the playground when they are together. They will very rarely feel any pressure from each other to be anything other than what they are, with the added bonus of having a lot to learn from each other. Physically, they will be on exactly the same page: they both like to experiment, and neither of them is fond of excessive displays of emotion.

Pisces — The sweet and gentle Pisces man will inspire Sagittarius’ affection, and she will likely find him interesting as well. Like her, he is always searching for something, although in his case it is more of an internal search than a series of adventures. A possible pitfall is his tendency to be dishonest about his emotional and romantic entanglements. The Sagittarius woman is forgiving of most faults, provided that one is honest about them. She doesn't tolerate dishonesty. If he can learn to trust her enough to be upfront with her, these two can enjoy each other very much.

￼

Capricorn
(December 22nd - January 19th)

Let’s dive into the ocean and learn about Capricorn, the Sea Goat. This lovely hoofed and horny gal with the fishtail is hardworking and ambitious. She seeks relationships that will give her security and stability. At times she can be materialistic and judgmental, but it is really just a sign of her own insecurities and habit of judging her own self-worth in terms of others. Her perfect match will share her practical approach to love, life and success.

If Capricorn desires…

Aries — There's little chance that these two signs will get together. Aries wouldn't be interested in the Goat Gal unless he's willing to change his natural instincts. Although, if Aries can bring something to the table, such as money or higher social status, Capricorn might put in the extra effort required for this relationship. This doesn't necessarily make Capricorn a material girl; she just needs some sort of collateral for putting her heart on the line.

Taurus — Capricorn may have found a match with this one or at the least a good shopping buddy. The same money-oriented force draws both Taurus and Capricorn. And some might say it's their credit card. Both enjoy luxury and the best of everything. Yet, they share their resources well. Each seeks to fill their homes with worldly possessions that not only show their status in the world, but to also make them feel accomplished. The similarity of their values, their dedication to the same goals and their mutual interests make this a highly compatible relationship.

Gemini — The way in which these two look at the world is completely different, so it is hard to believe they would ever even get together. When viewed next to Gemini's outgoing and boisterous personality, Capricorn seems shy and withdrawn. But don't forget that opposites can attract. They each bring their own unique qualities to the relationship. Once they allow one another to be themselves—rather than try to live up to impossible standards—they can blend well to make a whole.

Cancer — Cancer is known for being emotional and letting his heart rule his head, Capricorn on the other hand is logical and down to earth. If this Goat Gal can keep her Crab Guy out of the clouds and on the ground, old crabby just might take her for a heart-filled ride of his own. Their shared passions, sense of responsibility and morality make theirs a highly compatible relationship.

Leo — Capricorn by nature is more old-fashioned, hard working and traditional in her beliefs than Leo. Don't misunderstand—Leo believes in hard work, but usually accomplished his goals through his charm and wits first. Since both are dedicated to work, they use that same mindset in their relationships. They are both known for their strong personalities and while some people may not quite understand them together, it's yet another case of opposites attracting and complimenting each other.

Virgo — Virgo shares the same matter-of-fact approach to love and life as Capricorn. They both make decisions based on reason and truth. This in turn makes a strong and solid bond between the two signs. They are not easily swayed by emotions, like other sun signs, and take a healthier more mature approach with each other instead. Virgo and Capricorn will enjoy the security and material objects they will acquire together and will work hard to achieve their common ambitions.

Libra — Each brings their own qualities to the relationship, and they both like to dominate. If and only if they allow one another to be themselves will they truly be able to become a whole. This is not a couple for the weak of heart. It will be a challenging relationship, but they can learn from the other if they make the effort. Since they both like to take charge, it's best to determine who's on top before they adjourn to the bedroom.

Scorpio — Since both of these signs tend to start a relationship on a cautious and tentative note, it may take a while for them to warm to each other. If they are both able to trust and forgive past wrongs done by other lovers, they will learn to trust and love again. Together they will open up and show each other new ways of sharing and feeling deep life-long emotions.

Sagittarius — The Capricorn woman is responsible and pragmatic. She's always planning where she will be and how she will get there. The Sagittarius man on the other hand prefers not knowing where he will end up next, or how long he will be there. The perceived disorder and chaos in his life will probably drive Capricorn crazy. Likewise, her straightforward approach to everything will bore and often irritate him. Still, there is hope. Sagittarius can teach Capricorn to relax a little and to take surprises in stride. She can teach him to deal with the more practical side of life. It will be hard work, but can be very rewarding, too.

Capricorn — Capricorn, innately, can't help but appreciate another person very similar to them. They will cherish having someone so close to them with the same loves and interests. They will share great accomplishments and enjoy each other's company. This doesn't mean they won't butt heads every once and a while, which is natural with a Capricorn and any combination, but the practical outlook and down to earth attitude of both will see them through it all.

Aquarius — This is an interesting pair. The confidence that Capricorn possesses may scare off the lively and intangible Aquarius. Aquarius likes to be chased, which may seem to annoy Capricorn at first, but strangely she will enjoy the hunt. In the end though, Capricorn will likely conclude that Aqua man is too free-spirited and suggest a friendship. That is…if Aquarius isn't already bored of Capricorn and recommended the same thing. This pair is best suited for short-term flings and long-term friendships.

Pisces — Once again, Capricorn has been attracted to a mate that leads with their heart, instead of with their head like her. Capricorn likes her life ordered, while Pisces prefers chaos. Difficulty will arise if Capricorn tries to dominate and force her way of thinking onto Pisces. Capricorn may impress her mate with her regimented behavior, but they will most likely fail through attempts at fusing their dissimilar lives and even more unusual attitudes toward love.

￼

Aquarius
(January 20- February 18th)

Two words that are often used to describe this easily bored woman with a restless mind are “mad genius.” This inaccurate description is the unfortunate result of people simply misunderstanding her. Aquarius thinks big, so big in fact, that she is impatient with anything normal, mundane or commonplace, and most will have trouble keeping up. Aquarius is bored today with what everyone else will just be discovering tomorrow. Holding the interest of an Aquarius is no easy task, but lucky is the man who wins the heart of this far-seeing goddess.

If Aquarius desires...

Aries — The Aquarius woman will rarely settle for someone who is the same as her. Because of this, she can find a rather harmonious match with Aries. Aries is full of a magnanimous determination that Aquarius simply doesn't understand. Good. If she understood, she wouldn't be curious, and if she isn't curious, her attention will quickly seek that which is new and original. If Aries can learn to be patient with Aquarius' errant genius, Aries' unpredictability will never fail to pique Aquarius' interest.

Taurus — Love is a strange thing in that it makes anything possible, even a happy union between an Aquarius and a Taurus. Considering these two share the award for most stubborn signs in the zodiac, this is no easy challenge. Taurus wants a stable life, full of predictable routine. Aquarius wants a levitating condo on Jupiter, filled with collectables that can be found nowhere else in the universe. If Aquarius can tolerate a little structure, and Taurus can learn to live a little, then these two can lend strength to the other's weaknesses.

Gemini — Aquarius wonders through life with lofty ideals, which to the outsider makes her seem a bit dreamy and absentminded. Gemini's mind is so active that it's often difficult for him to stay focused on much of anything for very long, and people see him as an unreliable ditz that talks too much. No one seems to understand these two, except each other. In Gemini, Aquarius will find an understanding partner, her intellectual equal, and someone who can appreciate her grand ideals.

Cancer — Aquarius is going to have to develop some tact for this union to work. She is a truth seeker and can state things a bit directly. She is just being honest, but sensitive Cancer will take her statements personally and quickly commence with a relentless barrage of pouting. Cancer, who sticks close to the traditional, will have to get used to Aquarius' unconventional ways. Fortunately, Aquarius is known for her tolerance, and if she can be patient with moody Cancer, she'll have herself a tender, affectionate, and loyal lover.

Leo — This union will have its bumps because Aquarius seeks truth for the betterment of everyone, and Leo thinks the truth is that he rules the universe. But Aquarius might want to think twice before giving up on the exuberant and passionate lion. Truth be told, these guys have a lot of energy, and no sign sets the bed on fire like a Leo. Unfortunately, they have enormous egos, and this will certainly irritate idealistic Aquarius. But here's a secret about Leos. Flattery works on Leos whether it's sincere or not. The smallest complement can tame this self-proclaimed king of the jungle, and you'll have him purring in your lap in no time.

Virgo — The Virgo man is endowed with an acute intellect that will immediately charm Aquarius. But Aquarius' intellectual nature will puzzle cautious Virgo. The difference between them is like the difference between an accountant and a rocket scientist. Virgo arrives at his ideas through data, charts, analysis and reason. Whereas Aquarius' ideas are the result of big dreams and high ideals. If Virgo doesn't bore Aquarius and things work out in the bedroom, Aquarius will finally have someone that can carry on a descent conversation with her.

Libra — Have you ever experienced (or heard of) a couple that links up perfectly in the bedroom, but find they have nothing to talk about once their lusts are satiated? Aquarius can avoid that with a Libra lover. The deal breaker for Aquarius is failure to engage in fascinating conversation, and she will find no shortage of common intellectual interests with Libra. Libra has a tendency to be bossy, and Aquarius can be stubborn. If they can tolerate each other's shortcomings, this union will be satisfying for both.

Scorpio — Quiet, sensitive Scorpio will intrigue curious Aquarius. Scorpio is full of secrets and guards them jealously, leaving plenty of mystery for Aquarius to explore. But there will be an enormous amount of tension between these two stubborn signs. Scorpio will have to deal with his jealousy, because the one thing Aquarius will never tolerate is anything that threatens her independence. Neither sign is known for its flexibility, but if this union is to function, one or the other will have to budge.

Sagittarius — Like Aquarius, Sagittarius is a truth seeker, and the two will delight each other sharing far-reaching visions of the future. Sagittarius will be much more accommodating of stubborn Aquarius' needs. But when there are conflicts, Aquarius will have to utilize a bit more tact that she normally would. Though quick to forgive, Sagittarius can be volatile if not handled properly.

Capricorn — By combining truth seeking with individuality, Aquarius exudes an air of integrity. This will draw Capricorn to Aquarius, as he is a cautious one in need of a firm sense of stability. Of course, he is misunderstanding her. Life with Aquarius is anything but stable. Aquarians are impatient with the mundane and ordinary, and she will intimidate Capricorn with her search for that which is new and original. If she can placate Capricorn's uncertainty, she will have herself a devoted and dependable partner.

Aquarius — In an Aquarius man, Aquarius woman will find her best friend. The conversation will never cease, and the Aquarius man will have no problem with the pace or flow as the Aquarius female runs through the lengthy list of topics she finds interesting. And his list of topics will closely resemble hers. The stubbornness of these two Aquarians could present a problem should conflicts arise. Fortunately, both parties will be essentially seeking the same thing, so, a conflict will be a rare thing between them.

Pisces — Like Aquarius, Pisces is a dreamer and they will find much to talk about sharing their dreams. But these two are very different people. Aquarius' dreams are the result of vision and ideals. Pisces' dreams are the result of fantasies and whimsy. Aloof and independent Aquarius will leave Pisces feeling rejected and unloved if she isn't careful. If Aquarius can take care to show Pisces the affection he needs, Aquarius will gain a lover whose compassion meshes nicely with her idealism.

￼

Pisces
(February 19th – March 20th)

The Pisces woman is the most mysterious of all signs, which makes describing them rather difficult. And if the description is not carefully worded, this sensitive girl can be easily wounded. So, I proceed carefully. Pisces are possessed with a powerful intuition and a deep compassion. Though, she can be dreamy and frivolous at times, her intuition grants her the ability to see deep into her lover's heart. Where others will be frustrated and baffled, she will have nothing less than understanding. In the bedroom, her non-aggression transforms into a potent sensuality that can become a powerful addiction for her man. The one who captures this gentle and loving partner is truly fortunate.

If Pisces desires...

Aries — This combination is like fire and water. It can result in a fine balance of two extremes that is beneficial for both, or in can end up a scolding cloud of steam that vanishes in a breeze. Aries likes to dominate, and he's really good at it. Pisces is accommodating and passive. Her appeasing ways can sooth fiery Aries. But Aries will have to let himself be soothed, or his overbearing nature will obliterate submissive Pisces. Fortunately, Pisces has the intuition to reach Aries’ heart despite his monumental ego.

Taurus — These two are quite a bit different, but their nature of their differences usually results in a healthy union. Pisces floats through life on a river of imaginative fantasies. Taurus is a down-to-earth guy whose stability makes Pisces feel secure. While Taurus will sometimes think Pisces a bit foolish, he is a patient one and will wait for her to return from the clouds back to solid ground. Non-confrontational Pisces will easily avoid butting heads with stubborn Taurus, and Taurus will be delighted with Pisces’ abundant sensuality.

Gemini — Gemini men have quick minds, brilliant intelligence, and dazzling wit. This can mesmerize pensive Pisces. Gemini, who seeks a constant change in the scenery, will initiate adventure for Pisces, who often waits for the fun to find her. Gemini, though, is a double edge sword for this sensitive girl. Gemini is inquisitive and expressive. He says what he thinks and can hurt Pisces feelings. If this union is going to work, he'll have to choose his words a bit more carefully, or Pisces will have to find a way to not take his talkative nature so personally.

Cancer — The Cancer man is an ambition one. But like the crab walking sideways to the hole in the sand, the Cancer man's ambition is an indirect means to a specific end. If he acquires wealth and status, it is so he can create a stable and happy life at home. For uncertain Pisces, this will bring a loyal lover whose devotion will make her feel secure. But these two very emotional people will have to take care not to let old wounds fester. Without good communication, resentment can build into an explosive end. Fortunately for Pisces, his sensitivity will allow him to handle her delicate heart with care, and her intuition will allow her to read his mercurial moods accurately.

Leo — In their minds, Leos rule. Plain and simple. So you can understand that it would take adaptable Pisces to put up with Leo's legendary ego. In return, Leo will dazzle her with an affection, attention, and creative romance that only a Leo could conjure. Leos are highly sexed and will be nothing less than thrilled with Pisces' sensuality. Leo, though, can be a bit brash and will have Pisces in tears if he's not careful. Leos are usually willing to find the tact that is not in their nature to hold onto this warm, affectionate lover, who's quite willing to give him the adoration he demands. That is if he can be gentle with her heart.

Virgo — This one can be a difficult union, but not hopeless. It is Virgo's tendency to seek self-improvement through analyzing himself and others, looking for faults. Virgo will find Pisces difficult to pin down and unable to handle a lot of criticism. She will withdraw into her lucid dream world when hurt. For this to work, Virgo needs to just let Pisces be Pisces. After all, this warm and compassionate woman is fine the way she is. Most Virgos possess the wisdom to realize that. Though, he may need to be reminded every now and again.

Libra — Libra is a peacemaker. He's always seeking to balance opposing opinions and be fair to all involved. Caring Pisces extends sympathy to everyone. So, her compassion blends well with Libra's pursuit of fairness. The problem could arise, though, if Pisces comes to Libra seeking sympathy when someone does her injury, which isn't hard to do. Libra, in his attempt to be fair, may seek balance by taking the other side. If Pisces can understand that he's just trying to be fair to everyone, even when it's not her, then his occasional lapse in support will be better understood. Their similarities will then become more important in their partnership, than their differences.

Scorpio — These two will find an instant understanding of one another. Both are vulnerable lovers who will be patient with the other's need for special handling. Scorpios are usually very jealous lovers, which will send more independent types running. Not so with Pisces. His possessive qualities leave her feeling loved. And her tendency to cling, which sends those same independent types running, will make Scorpio feel needed and soothe his jealous nature.

Sagittarius — Pisces are known for being good listeners. This stems from their sensitivity and compassion. Sagittarians, who love to talk, will find an attentive audience in the Pisces woman. But Sagittarius is a truth seeker, and will share that truth with little regard for the feelings of others. And, he is fiercely independent and will quickly repel from anything that threatens it. This, of course, is no good for fragile Pisces. It's not that he's callous. He just passionately seeks a higher understanding, and is in constant search of that understanding. This optimistic free spirit can brighten the darkest day of a hurting Pisces, but only if she can avoid smothering independent Sagittarius.

Capricorn — The Capricorn man is nothing if not dependable and protective, and once his heart his won, his devotion never wavers. Pisces will find a lot of security from these qualities. Unfortunately, he is undemonstrative. Many view him as cold and callous. Pisces' intuition should tell her that this is all just a front for a very sensitive and easily wounded man. Pisces' limitless warmth should have no trouble melting his icy exterior to let that hidden side be visible.

Aquarius — These two will certainly click in the bedroom. Aquarius bores easily with the mundane and this quality is very much alive when the lights go out. Yielding Pisces will have no problem participating in curious Aquarius' experiments, and her sensual qualities will only enhance the experience for Aquarius. Aquarians are very platonic in their relationships, which makes them seem cold. Pisces needs a lot of reassurance, and for this pair to work outside the bedroom, aloof Aquarius will have to learn to occasionally reassure Pisces if she is to feel loved.

Pisces — When these two get together, they find themselves with a partner that can match their sensitivity, compassion, and sensuality. Yet these needy dreamers can loose themselves in a fantasy that falls apart when the inevitable realities of relationships seep through their dreamy veneer. Likewise, both are seeking what the other doesn't have, a strong dependable partner. If this partnership is to flourish — and it can — one of them will have to be a little assertive and practical to keep things from falling apart.

Enjoy these other books
from Arrow Publications

Love is Written in the SKIES

￼

The Sensual Zodiac

By Konstantin Lucas

Do you wonder about the more amorous nature of a particular sign? The Sensual Zodiac examines in more detail how a woman born under each sign will live her life. In addition, this book discusses how she acts while making love, what she likes, and how she can determine the right man for her. Lastly, author, Konstantin Lucas discusses what turns her on, what turns her off, and where on her body she is the most sensitive.

￼

Romancing Your Moon Signs

By Konstantin Lucas

Astrology as most people know it tends to focus on sun signs, which is what horoscopes are based on. In fact, a full natal chart is completely unique and no two people have the same chart unless they were born at the exact same spot at the exact same moment. Even twins are born far enough apart to have very strong differences in their charts.

Your sun sign represents your most outward personality and is considered the most important point in your chart. The next layer in a person’s personality would be the moon sign. It lays the foundation upon which all your inner emotional nature is built. It says more about whom you are deep down in side.

Of course, our emotional sides are full of vulnerabilities, so the qualities of the moon sign remain more hidden. These are the parts of you that close friends and lovers come to know. You may have dated two men of the same sign only to find them entirely different. It’s possible they had entirely different moon signs.

This book looks at how your moon sign influences who you are and how this affects your relationships. You can also use this material to gain some insight into the motivations—some beautiful, some frightening—of yourself and your partners in much more detail than sun signs can provide.

About the Authors

Konstantin Lucas and Celeste Knight enjoy sharing their passion for astrology and romance with their readers. Lucas is also the author of Romancing Your Moon Signs™ and The Sensual Zodiac, both of which are available from MyRomanceStory.com, Amazon’s Kindle Store and other ebook outlets..